Minutes of the 2009 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

28th April 2009 in St Helen’s Ringing Chamber

Present:  Charles Miller (chair), John Dowling (minute taker), Tim Pett, Mark Walker, 

Angela Smith, Norman Bailey, Reg Sidlow, Carole Sidlow, Priscilla Morris, Kevin Beer, Brian Read, Susan Read, David Edwards, Moira Johnson, Margaret Brock, Fiona Brocklehurst.

1. Appointments of Minutes taker:  John agreed to do this.

2. Apologies:  Received from Helen Beaumont, Angela Martin, Simon Yarrow, Beryl Yeats.

3. The minutes of the 2008 AGM were considered, agreed and signed by Charles as an accurate record.

4. Matters arising:  The actions from the 2008 minutes were reviewed and the following matters considered / noted:

(a) Regarding a list of weddings, Tim asked if Charles could arrange for them to be sent whenever the list was updated.

(b) A logbook had not been implemented at Saint Nicolas.  Reg keeps a record in the meantime.

(c) The wedding ringing form was still to be amended to facilitate those ringers making individual gift aid donations.




Action: Susan
(d) The St Helen’s DCC had agreed to pay for the bell maintenance.

(e) Quotes had yet to be obtained for a handrail.  Mark agreed to pursue this in due course.






Action: Mark
(f) Cleaning of the Saint Nicolas bell chamber would be done when there was major work needed in the chamber.

(g) John explained that Helen attended a course run by John Harrison.  She thought it had been excellent.  It was agreed that we should ask John Harrison if he would run a course for us.  This could be one Saturday morning.
Action: John (Helen)
(h) Mark explained that he had not yet heard from the premises committee regarding the broken window.  Charles suggested Mark write to the committee again.








Action: Mark
5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting and were received as written.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helen:  Nothing further was added.

b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas:  This was not yet available, but would be published on Hugh’s return from France.

c) The Treasurer:  Susan Read highlighted the key points from her report.  Those and the ensuing discussion included the following:

· The wedding fair had encouraged interest in the bells;

· It was RESOLVED that the Society should open a Church of England Deposit Account with CCLA Investment Management Ltd.  This was proposed by Susan, seconded by Kevin and carried unanimously.  Susan was authorised to take such actions as may be necessary to do this;

· Wedding fees are currently £96 at St Helen and £72 at St Nicolas.  Kevin proposed increasing these to £120 and £90 respectively, seconded by Susan and agreed for 2010 (despite a counter-proposal to keep them unchanged);

· Peal fees are £3 per rope.  Susan proposed an increase in these to £4 per rope for both Churches, seconded by Tim, and agreed for 2010;

· The Ringers’ fund had made a small surplus for the year;

· Agreed a £200 donation to the OD bell fund.

d) Quarter Peal and Peal report:  There were no comments or additions.  There had now been 17 peal attempts on the new bells with only one lost.
e) Steeple Keeper St Helen:  Mark had nothing to add to his report.  Discussions on it included the following points:
· The cleaning rota system should be maintained;

· We should pursue trying to obtain a Gold award for the Tower Maintenance Award scheme;
· The Sanctus bell is in need of netting.


Mark was thanked for all his efforts in maintaining the bells.

f) Steeple Keeper St Nicolas:  Reg read out his report.  This can now be found on the website.  There were no additions to it.
g) Hand Bell Activity report:  Susan Read briefly reviewed the report.  There were no issues on it.
h) Training report:  Kevin Beer briefly reviewed the report.  Kevin was thanked for the work he (and the regular helpers) put in to these practices and congratulated on the progress of the learners.
6. Election of Officers:
The agenda had included a list of officers, all of whom had indicated a willingness to stand again, other than Helen as wedding organiser (due to her intended relocation).  Kevin volunteered to undertake this role for the Summer months (and it would then fall to John if there were any later weddings).

There were no other candidates.  Priscilla proposed that all the officers be re-elected, which was seconded by Moira and agreed unanimously.  They are:

	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	John Dowling

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	Mark Walker

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Norman Bailey

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	Norman Bailey

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Mark Walker

	Steeple Keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Teaching Team Leader
	Kevin Beer

	Weddings Organiser
	Kevin Beer (pro-tem)

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Brian Read

	Cleaning Organisers
	Mark & Reg

	Web Master
	Brian Read


7. Events:

(a) Anniversary of Bell dedication


Kevin kindly agreed to host a barbecue on 26th July.  Ringing to be decided.

(b) 2009 & 2010 outings


Mark had kindly taken over organising the 2009 outing, which would be to Winchester on 20th June.


There was no volunteer to organise the 2010 outing.  John agreed to see if someone would volunteer outside the meeting.


Action: John

(c) Annual Dinner

Agreed target February, to be pursued outside the meeting.

(d) Guild and Branch events


These are advertised on the relevant websites – and Tim circulates notes by e-mail.  There is a Guild 8 bell striking competition on 4th May.  John is organising an entry for the Tower.








Action: John


The Guild AGM is on 16th May and Tim will be attending.

8. St Helen’s Bells Donors’ Book / Board:

Mark explained that we had spent some time considering how best to commemorate the installation of the new ring.  After discussion it was agreed to pursue a commemorative plaque with a Project book (to include the names of donors and a history of the project).  There would be a separate Peal book.  Mark passed round a suggested wording and layout for the plaque.  This was discussed and agreed as it stood, subject to any fine-tuning, which Mark would follow up outside the meeting.


Action: Mark

9. Ringing Room Seating:
Mark had circulated a proposal and he explained the intention.  The proposal was agreed.  Charles suggested Mark contact Susan Scott to pursue a Faculty for this.










Action: Mark

It was noted that soft coverings/ cushions would be required.

10.  Any other business:
Tim reported that the list of extra ringing had been removed from the notice board.  Charles did not know why.  It was agreed that extra ringing should continue to be advertised.










Action: Tim 

Susan asked whether there should be a Society representative on the ONB branch committee.  It was agreed she should be that representative, jointly with Tim.

Mark raised the issue of Sunday Service ringing.  In discussion, it was noted that the Society had agreed last year that these occasions were public performances and we should aim for that quality.  There was no easy answer.  The responsibility to aspire to sufficient quality lay with whoever was running the ringing; he or she should run the ringing accordingly and the participants should recognise this.

The meeting closed at 20:55.

31 May 2009
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